Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, May 14, 2018
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on May 14, 2018.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick, Bob Spaulding, Matt Grant, Scott Griswold (NEMS), Wayne Demar (EYSC), Tyler Gillespie, Wendy Wells, Joseph Bowen, Kristina Brown, Melinda Mascolino (ECS), Meghan Dempsey (ECS), Denise Lynch (ECS), Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:10PM. 

2. Additions & Deletions:  Will be discussed under highway and FYI.
To accommodate those present the Selectboard moved to the following:
3.
Citizen Input:  None at this time.

6.
ECS – Meet with ECS representatives on Nature Trail:  Denise Lynch & Meghan Dempsey introduced themselves to the Selectboard, explained their participation in the VT Rural Partnership program and the students’ proposal to improve the nature trail.  In past years the town has granted permission for use of a portion of this trail that is on town property.  Denise reviewed the work proposed and wished to discuss the towns concerns of liability and responsibility.  George stated his concern stemmed from the recent acquisition of the school property by the State due to the consolidation; use granted now and if continues for several years will the State at some point say it is theirs due to past use.  George felt use should be rented yearly for $1.  Also, George expressed dismay that a grant was sought for use on town property without town approval.  Denise apologized for this as it was assumed that the school had use of the nature trail.  This statement supported George’s first concern, assumed ownership.  Ricky suggested a landowner agreement similar to what VAST requires for their snowmobile trails.  Tracey read the response from VLCT to the towns question on this use which suggested a written agreement between the two parties.  George did not feel the town should bear the expense of having this document prepared and reviewed by the towns’ attorney.  Principal, Melinda Mascolino offered to contact LNMUUSD Business Manager, Deb Clark on preparing an agreement and payment of attorney review.  George made the motion to have an agreement drawn up for attorney review.  Adam seconded the motion.  Approved.  Melinda is to contact Tracey once she has spoken with Deb Clark.
7.
EYSC Complaint – Tyler Gillespie:  Tyler explained that he was voted in by EYSC to coach baseball.  Wayne Demar had attended several of his practices, did not agree with some of Tyler’s methods and continued to introduce new rules at each practice that were not in the Little League rule book provided Tyler by EYSC.  Discussion included:  protective equipment use; new EYSC rules should be made at publicly posted meetings; treatment of children with special needs; movement within team ranks.  Wayne explained that he and Tyler had spoken and agreed to squash the conversation.  Wayne did tell Tyler he would reach out to Little League for better clarification of the use of protective equipment.  Wayne stated that updated information from Little League has been provided to all coaches in their binders.  Wayne added that his action was a safety call, he was not trying to be disrespectful or degrade Tyler’s coaching.  Since this incident, Wayne has been sticking to his position on EYSC and does not interview with the coaching.  The Selectboard asked if the situation had been worked out and resolved – Yes.  Other discussion included:  deposits for uniforms, the return process, return of deposit, prices, signups and placement of children within the divisions; EYSC is a five (5) member committee; quorum of three (3) members are needed for a meeting;  discussion outside a meeting by members; no decisions outside of a meeting; meetings must be conducted and minutes taken following open meeting laws.  George commended all for coaching and noted that deadlines teach responsibility.  Ricky added that all committee members should attend all meetings and to follow the open meeting law; try to stay off Facebook as this is no place for town politics; all children should follow the rules and every child should be treated the same.
5.
NEMS Sign Contract – Scott Griswold:  Scott presented the annual agreement for service at the cost of $42,111.00.  Scott noted that this was the lower of the two proposals originally presented to the participating towns.  The Selectboard confirmed that this was the amount approved at town meeting.  Adam made the motion to sign the NEMS contract for services at $42,111.00.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.  Ricky signed all six copies presented.  Scott will return an original copy to each town with all six towns’ signatures.

8.
Beach Update:

a.
Bob reported that all seasonal campers have moved in except one.
b.
On Sunday, Bob was notified of an electrical issue at one of the upper sites.  Matt Grant was contacted, identified and corrected the problem.  Matt reported that all upper sites are set up with 50amp receptacles.  The Selectboard discussed whether or not to continue this upgrade on the lower level.  Matt feels if this is done, the pump house should be refed to a separate service.  George felt it should be done now as Matt is familiar with what currently exists, what has been updated and how the system as a whole works – if we wait and Matt were unavailable, we would be starting over.  It was noted that Matt has been very fair with the town, doing the work required in the most cost effective manner.  It was agreed to have Matt look at the lower level, see what can be done to refeed the pump to a separate service and change out a few lower pedestals to 50 amp service, leaving a few at the 30 amp service.
c.
Bob has hired Trista Wells to help out in the office.  Life guard Jordyn Woods has also agreed to help if needed.  He anticipates this to be three, half days per week.  Bob inquired how this person would be paid, would it come from the half of the managers pay that would have gone to Jeanne.  The Selectboard agreed that the money allocated for managers helper and then monies from what would have been Jeanne’s manager pay will pay for this person.  They wished to do whatever was necessary to help things go smoothly for Bob.  Bob asked if all of Jeanne’s money were not used, would the balance go to him – Yes.  Candy advised the Selectboard and Bob that it has been discovered that last season, the payroll calculation for Managers pay, broken down over the season was not calculated on $10,000 but on the old amount of $8,600.  The town owes the manager $1,400 from last season.  It was agreed that this should be corrected immediately so it is accounted for in the proper fiscal year.
d.
Other beach updates:  A couple loads of sand are needed for the beach.  Ricky will provide this.  The drinking water test was taken today.  Bob had to call in Suburban Propane on the water heater.  A new control is needed and has been ordered.  Maintaining the mulch and placement of fabric under the carousel were discussed.  Tracey will follow up with BCI Burke about the delivery date for the new benches.  
Returning to the agenda:

4.
Approve the Minutes of April 23, 2018:  Adam made the motion to approve the minutes of April 23, 2018 as written.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

9.
Dog Officer Update:  Ricky received a call from Health Officer, Amanda Cady about a dog bite.  A person visiting homes on Eden Fields was badly bitten and received treatment at Copley Hospital.  Ricky provided Amanda with the Dog Officer contact information.  Candy provided an email report from Amanda.  This report indicated that Amanda had tried to identify the dog and owner and provided all information to Dog Officer, Jim Mack.  No Dog Officer was present at the Selectboard meeting.  James Mack was called.  He reported that he had visited the area with Constable, Rachel Garfield, were told all dogs were licensed and vaccinated.  Ricky asked that he follow up to verify that this is correct and if the dog is identified, provide this information to the victim.  When asked about the canvas, Jim advised it is not complete and they plan to get back out to it soon.  Rachel was called.  Her information of the visit varied from Jim’s.  From these reports the residence was narrowed down to one that has a dog which matched the description and the owner had stated they saw the victim returning to their vehicle.  Amanda Cady was called.  She reported that she did not see any license or vaccination certificates during her visits.  Based upon the reports from all three parties, the Selectboard asked that an email be sent to Amanda Cady as she was the initial contact person.  Amanda will be asked to contact the victim, tell them that Eden has narrowed it down to the residence, all dogs at this residence are licensed and vaccinated per our current records and provide them with the contact information.
10.
Constable Update:  Covered under #9.  

11.
Health Officer Update:  Covered under #9.

12.
Road Commissioner’s Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8:  

i.
In review of the permits, it has been determined that work can start anytime.  The schedule prepared was reviewed and met with everyone’s approval.  

ii.
Federal Wetland Permit – sign Work Start Notification Form:  The Army Corp of Engineers “start work” form with supporting documentation was reviewed.  Adam made the motion to sign.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.


iii.
From Additions & Deletions #2/a/iii: Knowles Flat #13-8 – Sign Limited Entry Agreement:  In review to assure all permits and easements are in place it was discovered that Green Crow had not returned the limited entry agreement.  This has been received, signed by Green Crow and awaits Eden’s signature.  George made the motion to sign the Limited Entry Agreement with Green Crow.  Approved and signed.  This document will be recorded in Eden’s Land Records.

b.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  

i.
Financial Agreement with State Signed:  The financial agreement for this project with Eden being responsible for 5% has been received, reviewed, signed and returned.


ii.
Review conceptual plans & comment by June 6th:  Conceptual plans of the roadway and how this new structure will affect it have been received from the State.  Ricky has reviewed them and provided a copy for the Selectboard to view.  These plans did not include any design on the bridge but notations within the plans do indicate it to be a 25’ bridge.  Previously the State had spoken of narrowing the bridge.  The Selectboard wished to convey to the State that they were glad to see it was designed for the 25’ bridge as this would allow for the needs of bikes and pedestrians; otherwise, they had no other comments on the conceptual design.

iii.
Ricky received a call from Josh Nelson at the State of Vermont in regard to the environmental impact at this location.  Repeated calls to Josh have been unsuccessful in connecting with him.


iv.
The State would like to do boring at this site during the summer and will need the gravel berm removed.  Ricky asked that they contact Tracey a day or two ahead for scheduling.  He also asked that they be advised that Eden requires the berm to be replaced daily and that when the berm is removed someone needs to be onsite at all times.

c.
BBRoad Grant 2019, Cooper Hill Rd:  Executed Grant Agreement signed & rec’d:  This is information only for the Selectboard.
d.
Excess Weight Permits:


i.
Lily Transportation Corp.


ii.
Gould Well Drilling, Inc.


iii.
Frank E. Dodge & Son, Inc.


iv.
Morse’s Directional Drilling, Inc.


v.
From Additions & Deletions, #2/a/iv - Excess Weight Permit – Ethan Morrison.


Adam made the motion to approve to town specifications, excess weight permits for Lily Transportation Corp., Gould Well Drilling, Inc., Frank E. Dodge & Son, Inc., Morse’s Directional Drilling, Inc., and Ethan Morrison.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.

e.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Ricky reported they are grading roads; spring sweeping of roads is in progress; they will then move on to completing the emergency grant (Shover Rd and 3 sections on East Hill Rd).  Ricky will meet with Jim Ryan on the emergency grant work sections on East Hill to assure the work planned will meet the new MRGP requirements.  Tracey will attend this meeting tomorrow at 1PM.  George inquired about additional signage on Ober Hill Rd during the detour planned for later this summer on RT100C.  Tracey was asked to reach out to Johnson to coordinate the possibility of additional signage.  Ricky asked the Selectboard to think about future paving of the southern end of Blakeville Rd and Knowles Flat Rd by the school.  Paving costs were discussed.
f.
From Additions & Deletions:


i.
 #2/a/i – G1 Holdings $ update:  Tracey updated the Selectboard of a conference call with John Schmelzter (State), Lauren Bennett (F&W) and Linda Elliott (State) about the VAG G1 Holdings $ to be spent equally between Eden and Lowell.  They will be sending a draft proposal on June 11th to the town, posting it publicly and holding a public hearing at the Selectboard meeting on June 25th.  Their draft will utilize the monies as follows:  1) Provide the 5% match for the Knowles Flat Twin Culvert replacement project. 2) Replace the boiler tube structure on Square Rd – just below Eden Dog Sledding. 3) Other additional projects would be: (a) Square Rd box culvert by Dave Carlson’s and (b) provide funds for lake wise best management practices identified through the Lake Eden Watershed Assessment.  Tracey had advised them that #1 was the only project that currently is on Eden’s priority list with that project scheduled for 2021; the other Knowles Flat Rd project along the same water source is scheduled to begin June 18th and there were 3 other projects in more need of replacement and the towns funding than #2 & #3(a).  Tracey asked that they plan to attend the June 25th meeting to explain their choices to both the Selectboard and the public.  This information will be posted in the local paper, local stores, town web site and front porch forum.  Tracey expressed her desire that how the State plans to spend these monies be made as public as possible so Eden residents/taxpayers can voice their opinions and concerns at the public meeting on June 25th.  The Selectboard agreed.

ii.
#2/a/ii – 2018 Municipal Road Grant In Aid Program – for equipment:  This information was just received.  It will be reviewed and if appropriate, an application will be submitted.

13.
Ratify Additions & Deletions from the April 23, 2018 meeting:
a.
Review and acceptance of Morgan Langlois letter of resignation from EYSC; instruction to send letter of thanks and post at local stores and on web site.

b.
Review of Belvidere Planning Commission email on their position not to support reclassification of Belvidere Bog to Class 1 Wetland status.

c.
Review of, motion, approval and signature of excess weight permit for JE Lowe Construction, Inc.

d.
Review and discussion of State of VT email about survey results at Knowles Flat Twin Culvert site. Instruction to respond that Eden prefers 4-9-9-4 option, previous structure was 40ft wide - Eden does not feel the wetland impact will be greater than that was and after consideration of these, Eden will defer to State recommendation.

e.
Review of Green Mtn Power notification of vegetation management on ROW.

f.
Review of Aegis Renewable Energy motion for withdrawal of appearance and notice of appearance.
Adam made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions from the April 23, 2018 meeting as listed above in #13 (a-f).  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

14.
FYI:  
a.
Parker & Stearns – closing May 31st.
b.
Hazardous Waste Workshop, May 31st @ Tegu Bldg, 9-11AM.

c.
From Additions & Deletions - #2/b – Friends of Green River Reservoir Spring Newsletter.

All of the above were information only for the Selectboard requiring no action.
15.
Any other business:  George asked the town office to contact the Attorney Polow regarding the deed for the Morin property the town purchased at tax sale as June 1st was approaching.  Candy will follow up on this.
16.
Sign orders (7):  Seven (7) orders were reviewed and signed.  
17.
Adjourn:  Adam made the motion to adjourn at 9:30PM.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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